Global Coalition to Protect Education from Attack

GCPEA

Attacks on Education and Military Use of Education Facilities in Ukraine in 2022



February 2023

In August 2022, a 12-year-old student in Kharkiv, Ukraine, walked amidst rubble on the grounds of her school, which had recently been destroyed in an airstrike. At the beginning of the schoolyear in September 2022, the student resumed learning online.

© 2022 UNICEF/UN0689505

Introduction

Since the full-scale Russian invasion on February 24, 2022, more than 3,500 educational institutions have reportedly been damaged or destroyed by bombing and shelling in Ukraine, according to the country's Ministry of Education and Science (MoES).¹ Moreover, Save the Children reported that four pre-schools were damaged or destroyed *each day* on average in the first six months of the war.² Education facilities and staff have come under attack in many regions of the country with Kharkiv and Donetsk most affected, according to research from the Global Coalition to Protect Education from Attack (GCPEA) covering February to December 2022. Attacks on schools were the most prevalent, although GCPEA also identified reports of attacks on school teachers and higher education facilities and staff, as well as the military use of educational facilities. The majority of attacks involved explosive weapons, including airstrikes and shelling, according to GCPEA's analysis.

Beyond the strikes on educational facilities, territorial occupation and fighting have interfered with the provision of education. Many schools have been used for non-educational purposes, including to shelter internally displaced persons.³ Public buildings, including schools, have also been used to detain individuals during their forced relocation to Russia or occupied areas of Ukraine, in a process known as "filtration."⁴

Attacks on education in Ukraine increased sharply after the conflict escalated in February 2022, compared to prior years. Between 2014 and early 2022, fighting occurred in the eastern regions of Donetsk and Luhansk between Ukrainian forces and Russia-backed armed actors along the line of contact separating Ukrainian government-controlled areas from non-government-controlled areas.⁵ Save the Children reported that, between 2014 and 2021, about 750 schools were damaged or forced to close in eastern Ukraine.⁶ In *Education under Attack* reports, GCPEA identified over 50 reports of attacks on schools in 2018 and 2019,⁷ and approximately 30 reports of attacks on schools in 2020 and 2021.⁸

After February 24, 2022, attacks on education were reported throughout many regions of Ukraine, including in cities in the north and northwest of the country, such as Chernihiv and Zhytomyr, and near the capital, Kyiv. However, since mid-March, attacks on education have been primarily reported in the east, principally in the Donetsk and Kharkiv regions.

GCPEA relied on reports from international and local media, human rights organizations, and Ukrainian authorities for this brief. GCPEA drew on methodologies provided in the <u>Toolkit for</u> <u>Collecting and Analyzing Data on Attacks on Education.</u>⁹ GCPEA data analyzed in this report cover the period from February 24 through December 31, 2022.

Overarching trends since the escalation in conflict

GCPEA determined that attacks on schools were the most prevalent form of attack on education in Ukraine between February 24 and December 31, 2022. GCPEA also identified reports of attacks on teachers and higher education facilities and staff, as well as the military use of educational facilities.

Explosive weapons were used in the majority of attacks that GCPEA identified. Shelling and airstrikes damaged hundreds of schools, according to the United Nations (UN).¹⁰ Additionally, Human Rights Watch documented Russian forces' use of widely banned cluster munitions and explosive weapons with wide-area affects in several regions of the country, which indiscriminately damaged schools.¹¹

Between February and December 2022, the regions most heavily affected by attacks on education were Kharkiv region, in particular Kharkiv, Lozova, and Izium cities, and Donetsk region, in particular Mariupol, Kramatorsk, and Avdiivka cities, according to GCPEA's analysis of reported incidents.¹² In the initial weeks of hostilities, attacks were spread across several regions of the country, including near the capital, Kyiv, and other regions in the north. After mid-March, attacks on education were primarily reported in the east, principally in Donetsk and Kharkiv regions. In Kharkiv alone, a local human rights monitor reported that, between February and June, 15 schools were destroyed and 186 were damaged.¹³ Finally, after September, Donetsk and Kharkiv regions in the east remained affected by attacks on education, along with the southern and southeastern regions of Dnipropetrovsk, Mykolaiv, and Zaporizhzhia, as long-range missile and drone attacks became commonplace in the war.

Attacks on education in 2022 spiked between March and May, then again in September, according to GCPEA's analyses.

Attacks on schools

In 2022, attacks on schools, from pre-primary through secondary, comprised the majority of attacks on education in Ukraine. In particular, secondary schools came under fire, according to GCPEA's analysis and local media reports.¹⁴ Attacks on schools often occurred in the context of Russian forces shelling and firing missiles at Ukrainian cities and towns.¹⁵ For example:

- On February 25, 2022, shelling damaged School No. 50 in Gorlovka city, Donetsk region, killing two teachers, according to Save the Children.¹⁶
- On February 25, the Sonechko nursery and kindergarten in Okhtyrka town, Sumy region, was hit with cluster munitions in an attack that appeared to be carried out by Russian forces, according to Amnesty International. The attack killed at least one child and two other civilians.¹⁷
- Human Rights Watch reported that, on March 1, 2022, a boarding school serving about 250 blind students was damaged by shelling in Kharkiv city, Kharkiv region, during Russian shelling of the city. The attack injured one student and the director of the school.¹⁸

- The UN reported that, on March 3, 2022, two schools and several apartment buildings were destroyed likely due to airstrikes by Russian forces. 47 civilians were killed in the strikes.¹⁹
- The UN and media sources reported that, on March 20, 2022, shelling damaged School No. 36 in Mariupol city, Donetsk region.²⁰
- On August 30, 2022, a kindergarten that served about 350 students was reportedly damaged in Kharkiv city, Kharkiv region.²¹ Several classrooms and school windows were destroyed, and two assistant teachers were injured as a result, according to media reports.²²
- On September 13, 2022, a missile strike in Lozova city, Kharkiv region, destroyed a school and kindergarten, which served about 500 students, according to media reports.²³
- On October 2, 2022, local media reported that a drone struck a secondary school in Kryvyi Rih city, Dnipropetrovsk region, damaging two floors of the building.²⁴
- On November 22, 2022, a school was reportedly damaged by shelling in Orikhiv town, Zaporizhzhia region; the school served as a humanitarian aid station at the time of attack.²⁵

Attacks on school students, teachers, and other personnel

Although attacks on school infrastructure were more prevalent, GCPEA also collected sporadic incidents of attacks on school teachers and staff in 2022. Attacks involved the abduction or detention of educators who reportedly resisted the adoption of Russian curriculum. For example:

- Between approximately March 28 and April 4, 2022, three school principals were abducted after refusing to change their schools' curricula in Melitopol city, Zaporizhzhia region, according to local media sources and a human rights group.²⁶
- According to media outlets, the head teacher in the village of Ivanivka, Kherson region, was detained for 19 days, in mid-September and early October 2022, due to her refusal to adopt a Russian curriculum.²⁷

Attacks on higher education facilities

Universities and other higher education institutions also came under attack. The Minister of Science and Education of Ukraine, quoted in local media, stated that 21 of the 24 higher education facilities in Kharkiv region were damaged between February 24 and mid-July 2022, as a result of the war.²⁸ Many reported attacks on higher education occurred in the context of Russian forces shelling and firing missiles at Ukrainian cities.²⁹ For example:

- On March 2, 2022, a missile strike destroyed the Faculty of Economics at Kharkiv National University, in Kharkiv city, Kharkiv region, according to Scholars at Risk.³⁰
- On March 3, 2022, *Public Broadcasting Service* reported that shelling damaged a dormitory and stadium at the University of the State Fiscal Service of Ukraine in Irpin city, Kyiv region, which served about 5,000 students.³¹

- On July 6, 2022, a missile strike hit the H.S. Skovoroda Kharkiv National Pedagogical University in Kharkiv city, Kharkiv region, reportedly killing a campus security guard and destroying several buildings on the campus, including the main building and the scientific library, according to Scholars at Risk and media sources.³²
- On both August 17 and 19, 2022, Petro Mohyla Black Sea National University, in Mykolaiv city, Mykolaiv region, was damaged by rockets, according to Scholars at Risk and media sources.³³
- *Public Broadcasting Service* reported that, around September 19, 2022, the Bakhmut Medical College campus was shelled and partially damaged, in Bakhmut city, Donetsk region.³⁴
- Amnesty International and local media outlets reported that, on October 10, 2022, Russian forces damaged a building of the Kyiv National Shevchenko University during missile strikes on Kyiv city, Kyiv region.³⁵
- On November 1, 2022, shelling in Mykolaiv city, Mykolaiv region, reportedly damaged the Mykolaiv Polytechnic Vocational College.³⁶

Attacks on higher education staff

Additionally, while attacks on university infrastructure were more prevalent than attacks on staff, GCPEA also collected several incidents of attacks on university staff in 2022. These primarily consisted of detentions. For instance:

- On June 4, 2022, the dean of the Agronomy Faculty at Kherson State Agrarian and Economic University was detained for two days, in Kherson city, Kherson region, as reported by Scholars at Risk.³⁷
- Scholars at Risk and media outlets reported that, around June 14, 2022, the vice-rector of Kherson State University was detained for a week before being released.³⁸

Military use of schools and universities

GCPEA identified reports of armed forces from both sides of the conflict using schools and universities for military purposes between February and December 2022.³⁹ In several cases, opposing forces subsequently targeted the school or university being used, according to media outlets and human rights organizations.⁴⁰ Also, media outlets reported that in Zaporizhzhia region, schools were partially occupied while students continued learning in the buildings.⁴¹ Examples of military use of education infrastructure included:

 Human Rights Watch reported that, between March 10 and April 10, 2022, Russian forces used a school in Yahidne village, Chernihiv region, as a military base and detention center, holding more than 350 villagers in the basement, including at least 70 children. Ten older people died there during that time due to sickness or the poor conditions.⁴²

- Human Rights Watch reported that, between March 26 and April 9, 2022, Russian forces held Mariupol residents in a school in Primorske village, Donetsk region, for two weeks before sending them to Dokuchaievsk village, in Donetsk region, for "filtration."⁴³
- In late April and early May 2022, School No. 12, which served about 600 students, was used as a base, in Izium city, Kharkiv region. *The New York Times* reported that, on May 1, opposing forces targeted the school, killing approximately 200 soldiers stationed there.⁴⁴
- In early September 2022, a school in Orlianske village, Zaporizhzhia region, was used as a military base on one floor, with military equipment stored in the yard, while school instruction continued on the second floor.⁴⁵
- On September 7, 2022, shelling damaged a school which had been reportedly used as a fighting position by opposing forces in Verbivka town, Kharkiv region, according to *The New York Times* and *Reuters*.⁴⁶

Impacts of attacks on education

Around 5.7 million school-aged children in Ukraine experienced disruptions to learning as reported at the end of December 2022, according to the UN.⁴⁷ The war has impacted students with disabilities, with the MoES reporting that at least 36 schools or institutions for students with disabilities have been damaged or destroyed.⁴⁸ Students with disabilities are more likely to remain out of school if their education is interrupted; furthermore, remote and online learning often require adaptation to meet the needs of students with disabilities.⁴⁹

Around 5.7 million school-aged children in Ukraine experienced disruptions to learning⁴⁷



In August 2022, a 13-year old student in Irpin, near Kyiv, looked in the mirror of the bomb shelter in her school, which was being repaired after having been hit by multiple rockets during fighting.

© 2022 UNICEF/ UN0687236 Most schools across Ukraine closed in February 2022, and by June, 95 percent of districts were providing distance or online classes.⁵⁰ A recent Multisector Needs Assessment conducted in five regions found that families believed that online learning was not an adequate replacement for in-person learning.⁵¹ At the start of the school year on September 1, 2022, schools that had taken adequate safety measures, such as building or reinforcing bomb shelters, reopened in some regions in the west and center of the country where in-person learning could more safely take place.⁵² However, even where conflict was relatively limited, education providers encountered challenges to ensuring safe in-person classes. The Commission of Inquiry in Ukraine noted that in areas where Russian troops have withdrawn, such as cities and towns in Kharkiv and Kherson regions, safety concerns, such as the continued threat of shelling or missile strikes and the lack of large, working bomb shelters in schools, have hindered access to education.⁵³ The size of a school's bomb shelter often determined how many students could physically attend class, limiting a full return to in-person learning, according to the UN.⁵⁴ Mines and unexploded ordnance in newly accessible areas posed an additional risk to students and education personnel.⁵⁵ In-person learning was also severely limited by power outages caused by air and ground strikes, particularly in October and November, according to media reports and the UN.⁵⁶ Families in conflict-affected areas reported that their main priorities were the building of bomb shelters for schools, additional measures to secure learning, and repairing classrooms and hygiene facilities.57

Recommendations

We call on all parties to immediately cease attacks on, and threats of attacks against, schools, students, and teachers, and avoid using educational facilities for military purposes, in line with <u>UN Security Council Resolution 2601 (2021)</u> and the <u>Safe Schools Declaration</u>. Ukraine endorsed the Safe Schools Declaration in 2019. Russia should endorse and implement it.

Parties to conflict should:

- Protect the civilian character of schools and universities and cease attacks and threats of attacks against students, teachers, academics, and educational facilities in contravention of international humanitarian law.
- Refrain from using schools and universities for military purposes, including by implementing the <u>Guidelines for Protecting Schools and Universities from Military Use during Armed</u> <u>Conflict</u> (Guidelines). In cases of doubt whether an object which is normally dedicated to civilian purposes, such as a school, is being used to make an effective contribution to military action, it should be presumed to be a civilian object.
- Take immediate action to evacuate schools and universities being used for military purposes, including by developing a safe and hazard-free exit strategy.
- Avoid the use of explosive weapons with wide-area effects in populated areas, including near schools or universities or along routes to or from them, and develop operational policy based on a presumption against such use.

Donors, humanitarian and development actors, and education providers should:

- Develop and implement gender- and disability-responsive risk assessments, education continuity plans, and comprehensive safety and security plans to prevent, and mitigate the impact of, attacks on education.
- Prioritize the rebuilding and rehabilitation of damaged or destroyed schools and universities, including the construction of bomb shelters, in consultation with local educators and student-led groups.
- Ensure de-mining in contaminated areas is carried out and Explosive Ordnance Risk Education programming is provided for students and education personnel.
- Commit to supporting communities to effectively provide flexible, safe alternative education opportunities, when necessary.
- Adopt conflict-sensitive education approaches and programming.
- Ensure all mainstream educational programs and alternative education opportunities are accessible to and inclusive of children with different types of disabilities.
- Fully fund Humanitarian Response Plans and contribute to other funds for education in emergencies.
- Adopt guidance from GCPEA's <u>Toolkit for Collecting and Analyzing Data on Attacks on</u> <u>Education</u> when developing or strengthening systems to monitor attacks on education and conducting humanitarian or sectoral needs assessments.

States and international bodies should:

- Strongly condemn all ongoing grave violations of children's rights in Ukraine; call for perpetrators to be held accountable, and demand that all parties uphold their obligations under international humanitarian and human rights law.
- Call for an immediate cessation of attacks on schools, health facilities, water and sanitation and other critical infrastructure, and protected personnel, and urge parties to the conflict to end all military use of such facilities and to ensure that attacks on these institutions and related protected personnel are investigated and that perpetrators are duly prosecuted.
- Support efforts to hold perpetrators of atrocity crimes accountable in impartial and independent courts, including the International Criminal Court, and national courts in countries with universal jurisdiction laws.
- Reiterate calls for safe and unimpeded access for the delivery of humanitarian assistance to all civilians in need, including children.

- Support the Government of Ukraine to implement the Safe Schools Declaration (SSD) and the *Guidelines*, including by operationalizing the SSD National Implementation Plan.
- Urge the Government of Russia to endorse and implement the Safe Schools Declaration.
- Encourage all relevant national and international accountability mechanisms for Ukraine to capture the full spectrum of violations and crimes affecting children within their documentation, investigation, and prosecution processes.
- Ensure strong collaboration between all national and international judicial and non-judicial accountability mechanisms for Ukraine; safeguard and protect the victims, notably children, avoid re-traumatization, and ensure the quality of evidence and testimonies.



GCPEA is a coalition of organizations that includes: Save the Children (Chair), Amnesty International, the Education Above All Foundation (EAA), Human Rights Watch, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), Plan International, the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) and the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO).

GCPEA is grateful for the generous support of its donors, past and present, including Columbia University's Program on Forced Migration and Health, Education Cannot Wait (ECW), the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, NoVo Foundation, Open Society Foundations, Protect Education in Insecurity and Conflict (PEIC), a project of Education Above All, UNESCO, and UNICEF. GCPEA also received support from donors who wish to remain anonymous.

This brief is the result of independent research conducted by GCPEA. It is independent of the individual member organizations of the Steering Committee of GCPEA and does not necessarily reflect the views of the Steering Committee member organization.

Endnotes

1"Save Schools Ukraine," Ministry of Education and Science Ukraine, 2022, http://saveschools.in.ua/en/ (accessed February 6, 2023, 2022). This number has not been independently verified.

² "FOUR PRESCHOOLS A DAY DAMAGED OR DESTROYED IN UKRAINE," Save the Children Press Release, September 5, 2022, <u>https://www.savethechildren.net/news/four-preschools-day-damaged-or-destroyed-ukraine</u> (accessed December 28, 2022).

³ "When a School Gym Becomes Home for Ukraine's Displaced," International Organization for Migration press release, August 24, 2022, <u>https://reliefweb.int/</u> report/ukraine/when-school-gym-becomes-home-ukraines-displaced (accessed January 10, 2023).

⁴ "We Had No Choice': 'Filtration' and the Crime of Forcibly Transferring Ukrainian Civilians to Russia, Human Rights Watch, September 1, 2022, <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2022/09/01/we-had-no-choice/filtration-and-crime-forcibly-transferring-ukrainian-civilians</u> (accessed December 20, 2022).

⁵ "Conflict in Ukraine's Donbas: A Visual Explainer," International Crisis Group, February 2022, <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/content/conflict-ukraines-donbas-visual-explainer</u> (accessed February 8, 2023).

⁶ "Ukraine: Twice as Many Schools Attacked in the Past 100 Days as During the First Seven Years of Conflict," Save the Children Press Release, June 1, 2022, https://www.savethechildren.org/us/about-us/media-and-news/2022-press-releases/ukraine-schools-attacked-100-days#:~:text=That%20is%20more%20 than%20double.the%20beginning%20of%20this%20year (accessed August 28, 2022).

⁷ GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), pp. 243-245

⁸ GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Ukraine Country Profile.

⁹ This brief identified perpetrators of attacks on education only when reliable reports came from credible non-governmental organizations or the United Nations. The focus of the brief is on attacks and their impacts, rather than perpetrators. The majority of reported incidents identified by GCPEA occurred in Ukrainian government-controlled areas of the country; attacks in Russian-occupied areas may be underreported. For more details on GCPEA methodology, see <u>Education</u> <u>under Attack</u> 2022 and the <u>Toolkit for Collecting and Analyzing Data on Attacks on Education</u>.

¹⁰ "School year nears tragic end in Ukraine amid child deaths, empty classrooms and destruction of educational facilities," UNICEF press release, May 4, 2022, <u>https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/school-year-nears-tragic-end-ukraine-amid-child-deaths-empty-classrooms-and</u> (accessed June 28, 2022).

¹¹ "Ukraine: Unlawful Russian Attacks in Kharkiv," Human Rights Watch, August 16, 2022, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/08/16/ukraine-unlawful-russian-attacks-kharkiv</u> (accessed December 27, 2022). "Intense and Lasting Harm: Cluster Munition Attacks in Ukraine," Human Rights Watch news release, August 16, 2022, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/08/16/ukraine-unlawful-russian-attacks-kharkiv</u> (accessed December 27, 2022).

12 This analysis draws on individual incident reports from international and local media, human rights organizations, and Ukrainian authorities.

¹³ Halya Coynash, "Russia 'demilitarizes' Ukraine by killing at least 45 children and bombing over 200 schools in Kharkiv region alone," Kharkiv Human Rights Protection Group, June 20, 2022, <u>https://khpg.org/en/1608810740</u> (accessed June 29, 2022).

¹⁴ "Russians fire at Avdiivka Coke Plant, destroy schools in Donetsk Region," Ukrinform, June 26, 2022, <u>https://www.ukrinform.net/rubric-ato/3515798-russians-fire-at-avdiivka-coke-plant-destroy-schools-in-donetsk-region.html</u> (accessed June 27, 2022). AFP, "School, kindergarten hit as Kyiv's children suffer," March 18, 2022, <u>https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20220318-school-kindergarten-hit-as-kyiv-s-children-suffer</u> (accessed June 27, 2022).

¹⁵ See for example: UN General Assembly, "Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine," A/77/533, October 18, 2022, <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/report-independent-international-commission-inquiry-ukraine-a77533advance-unedited-version-enruuk</u> (accessed February 13, 2023), paras. 27, 42, 104. UN OHCHR "Bachelet urges respect for international humanitarian law amid growing evidence of war crimes in Ukraine," April 22, 2022, Office for the High Commissioner of Human Rights press release, <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/04/bachelet-urges-respect-international-humanitarian-law-amid-growing-evidence</u> (accessed February 13, 2022). Yulia Gorbunova, "Under Shelling in Kharkiv," Human Rights Watch dispatch, March 7, 2022, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/07/under-shelling-kharkiv</u> (accessed February 13, 2023). "Ukraine: Russia's cruel siege warfare tactics unlawfully killing civilians – new testimony and investigation," Amnesty International news release, April 1, 2022, <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/04/ukraine-russias-cruel-siege-warfare-tactics-unlawfully-killing-civilians-new-testimony-and-investigation/</u> (accessed February 13, 2023).

¹⁶ "UKRAINE: AT LEAST THREE CHILDREN KILLED AS CONFLICT ESCALATES," Save the Children news release, February 25, 2022, <u>https://www.savethechildren.net/news/ukraine-least-three-children-killed-conflict-escalates</u> (accessed June 22, 2022).

17 "Ukraine: Cluster munitions kill child and two other civilians taking shelter at a preschool," Amnesty International news release, February 27, 2022, https://www. amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/02/ukraine-cluster-munitions-kill-child-and-two-other-civilians-taking-shelter-at-a-preschool/ (accessed February 8, 2022).

¹⁸ Yulia Gorbunova, "Under Shelling in Kharkiv," Human Rights Watch news release, March 7, 2022, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/07/under-shelling-kharkiv</u> (accessed June 21, 2022).

¹⁹ UN OHCHR "Situation in Ukraine," March 25, 2022, Office for the High Commissioner of Human Rights statement, <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements/2022/03/situation-ukraine</u> (accessed February 13, 2022).

²⁰ "School year nears tragic end in Ukraine amid child deaths, empty classrooms and destruction of educational facilities," UNICEF press release, May 4, 2022, <u>https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/school-year-nears-tragic-end-ukraine-amid-child-deaths-empty-classrooms-and</u> (accessed June 28, 2022). "War Crime Watch Ukraine: Ornate school building devastated by Russian shelling in Mariupol," *PBS*, March 20, 2022, <u>https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/interactive/ap-russia-war-crimes-ukraine/?facets=%7CSchool+or+University%7C</u> (accessed June 9, 2022).

²¹ Elissa Nadworny and Claire Harbage, "Traumatized and displaced but determined, kids in Ukraine head back to school," *NPR*, September 11, 2022, <u>https://www.npr.org/2022/09/11/1121426264/traumatized-and-displaced-but-determined-kids-in-ukraine-head-back-to-school</u> (accessed September 14, 2022). "A residential building and a kindergarten were damaged by fatal strikes in Kharkiv," *SyndeyAus Today*, August 30, 2022, <u>https://sydneyaustoday.com/a-residential-building-and-a-kindergarten-were-damaged-by-fatal-strikes-in-kharkiv/90648/?noamp=mobile</u> (accessed September 14, 2022).

²² Elissa Nadworny and Claire Harbage, "Traumatized and displaced but determined, kids in Ukraine head back to school," *NPR*, September 11, 2022, <u>https://www.npr.org/2022/09/11/1121426264/traumatized-and-displaced-but-determined-kids-in-ukraine-head-back-to-school</u> (accessed September 14, 2022). "A residential building and a kindergarten were damaged by fatal strikes in Kharkiv," *SyndeyAus Today*, August 30, 2022, <u>https://sydneyaustoday.com/a-residential-building-and-a-kindergarten-were-damaged-by-fatal-strikes-in-kharkiv/90648/?noamp=mobile</u> (accessed September 14, 2022).

²³ "War Crimes Watch Ukraine: School and kindergarten destroyed by Russian shelling," *PBS*, September 13, 2022, <u>https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/interactive/ap-russia-war-crimes-ukraine/?facets=%7CSchool+or+University%7C</u> (accessed October 19, 2022). "School, kindergarten destroyed with Russian missiles in Lozova," Ukrinform, Septmeber 13, 2022, <u>https://www.ukrinform.net/rubric-ato/3570306-school-kindergarten-destroyed-with-russian-missiles-in-lozova.</u> <u>html</u> (accessed October 19, 2022). Ministry of Defence of Ukraine; *Suspilne Media*, as cited in Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED), Event ID UKR72418, <u>https://www.acleddata.com/data/</u> (data downloaded October 11, 2022). ²⁴ Alona Mazurenko, "Russian suicide drone attacks Kryvyi Rih, hitting a school," *Ukrainska Pravda*, October 2, 2022, <u>https://finance.yahoo.com/news/russian-suicide-drone-attacks-kryvyi-045400992.html?guccounter=1&guce_referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xlLmNvbS8&guce_referrer_sig=AQAAAFbJKkksz8 MjBUj0zw5fJO5IEwVciPP4sJAMZUL9WxPOE_7iCYBSnrS53xGO5YJs9i2qjC-Uluw7fwCwdx6Fi63Zw7SPjKbTjfZQI8jaNiM0r05y5BfNNffc2i5HZOVN4XLWwZX 8mQqYNtAylkZojMn68dE_I1H4r5o7Nxs27c3F (accessed January 10, 2023). "Russian suicide drone attacks school in Zelensky's hometown," *Associated Press*, October 3, 2022, https://www.1news.co.nz/2022/10/03/russian-suicide-drone-attacks-school-in-zelenskys-hometown/ (accessed January 10, 2023).</u>

²⁵ "War Crimes Watch Ukraine: Russian tank shells hit aid center in Zaporizhzhia region, killing one," *PBS*, November 22, 2022, https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/ frontline/interactive/ap-russia-war-crimes-ukraine/?facets=%7CSchool+or+University%7C (accessed November 30, 2022). "Russian shell hits humanitarian aid distribution point in Zaporizhzhia region, killing one," *Ukrinform*, Novemner 22, 2022, https://www.ukrinform.net/rubric-ato/3619512-russian-shell-hits-humanitarianaid-distribution-point-in-zaporizhzhia-region-killing-one.html (accessed November 30, 2022).

²⁶ Halya Coynash, "Russia uses terror and abduction in attempt to force schools to collaborate in occupied Melitopol," Kharkiv Human Rights Protection Group, March 28, 2022, <u>https://khpg.org/en/1608810509</u> (accessed June 8, 2022), paras. 4, 8. Kateryna Tyshchenko, "Russians kidnapped the Head of the Education Department in Melitopol - Ivan Fedorov," *Ukrainska* Pravda, March 28, 2022, <u>https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2022/03/28/7335351/</u> (accessed June 7, 2022). 24 Channel, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR54862, https://www.acleddata.com/data/ (data downloaded June 2, 2022).

²⁷ Zhanna Bezpiatchuk and Sofia Bettiza, "Ukraine war: Tortured for refusing to teach in Russian," *BBC*, October 1, 2022, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-63037713</u> (accessed October 19, 2022).

²⁸ "How many institutions of higher education were damaged by the occupiers in the Kharkiv region," *Kharkiv TV*, July 13, 2022, <u>https://2day.kh.ua/ua/kharkow/skilky-zakladiv-vyshchoyi-osvity-poshkodyly-okupanty-na-kharkivshchyni</u> (accessed September 16, 2022).

²⁹ Scholars At Risk, Free to Think 2021 (New York: SAR, 2022), https://www.scholarsatrisk.org/resources/free-to-think-2022/ (accessed February 13, 2023).

³⁰ Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, V.N. Karazin Kharkiv National University, March 2, 2022, <u>https://www.scholarsatrisk.org/report/2022-03-02-v-n-karazin-kharkiv-national-university/</u> (accessed June 30, 2022).

³¹ "War Crime Watch Ukraine: Irpin university campus used as bomb shelter hit by Russian shelling," *PBS*, March 3, 2022, <u>https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/</u> interactive/ap-russia-war-crimes-ukraine/?facets=%7CSchool+or+University%7C (accessed June 9, 2022).

³² Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, H.S. Skovoroda Kharkiv National Pedagogical University, July 6, 2022, <u>https://www.scholarsatrisk.org/</u> report/2022-07-06-h-s-skovoroda-kharkiv-national-pedagogical-university/ (accessed November 16, 2022). "President Zelensky: Artillery from partners started working powerfully, Russia's losses will increase," *Ukrinform*, July 6, 2022, <u>https://www.ukrinform.net/rubric-ato/3523499-president-zelensky-artillery-from-</u> partners-started-working-powerfully-russias-losses-will-increase.html (accessed November 16, 2022).

³³ Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Petro Mohyla Black Sea National University, August 17, 2022, <u>https://www.scholarsatrisk.org/</u> <u>report/2022-08-17-petro-mohyla-black-sea-national-university/</u> (accessed November 16, 2022). *24 Channel*; Ministry of Defence of Ukraine, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR68794, <u>https://www.acleddata.com/data/</u> (data downloaded October 11, 2022). "Russian Missiles Strike University in Mykolaiv," *Kyiv Post*, August 17, 2022, https://www.kyivpost.com/post/1707 (accessed December 18, 2022). Iryna Balachuk, "Mykolaiv shelling: two rockets hit university," *Yahoo News*, August 17, 2022, <u>https://news.yahoo.com/mykolaiv-shelling-two-rockets-hit-051817672.html</u> (accessed November 23, 2022).

³⁴ "War Crimes Watch Ukraine: Bakhmut Medical College destroyed by shelling," *PBS*, September 19, 2022, <u>https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/interactive/ap-russia-war-crimes-ukraine/?facets=%7CSchool+or+University%7C</u> (accessed November 16, 2022).

³⁵ "Russian attacks on Kyiv and cities across Ukraine are an escalation of aggression and apparent violations of laws of war," Amnesty International news release, October 10, 2022, <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/10/russian-attacks-on-kyiv-and-cities-across-ukraine-are-an-escalation-of-aggression-and-apparent-violations-of-laws-of-war/</u> (accessed December 27, 2022). Yana Osadcha, "List of Kyiv's cultural facilities damaged by Russian bombings," *Ukrainska Pravda*, October 10, 2022, <u>https://www.pravda.com.ua/eng/news/2022/10/10/7371281/</u> (accessed December 27, 2022).

³⁷ Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Kherson State Agrarian and Economic University, June 4, 2022, <u>https://www.scholarsatrisk.org/</u> report/2022-06-04-kherson-state-agrarian-and-economic-university/ (accessed November 16, 2022). "Invaders terrorize scientists (Загарбники тероризують науковців)," *Голос України*, July 26, 2022, <u>http://www.golos.com.ua/article/362609</u> (accessed November 23, 2022).

³⁸ Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Kherson State University, June 14, 2022, <u>https://www.scholarsatrisk.org/report/2022-06-14-kherson-state-university/</u> (accessed November 16, 2022). Kateryna Tyshchenko, "Russians captured Kherson University and kidnapped vice-rector - Media," *Ukrainska Pravda*, June 14, 2022, <u>https://www.pravda.com.ua/eng/news/2022/06/14/7352483/</u> (accessed November 16, 2022).

³⁹ "Plight of civilians in Ukraine," UN Office of the High Commissioner press statement, May 10, 2022, <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-briefing-notes/2022/05/plight-civilians-ukraine</u> (accessed January 10, 2023).

⁴⁰ "Ukrainian fighting tactics endanger civilians," Amnesty International press release, August 3, 2022, <u>https://www.amnestyusa.org/press-releases/ukrainian-fighting-tactics-endanger-civilians/#:~:text=Ukraine%20is%20one%20of%20114.there%20is%20no%20viable%20alternative (accessed August 8, 2022). Isobel Koshiw and Luke Harding, "Ukraine 'endangers civilians' with army bases in residential areas, says Amnesty," *The Guardian*, August 4, 2022, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/aug/04/ukraine-civilians-army-bases-amnesty-russia-war</u> (accessed August 8, 2022).</u>

⁴¹ "Russians in Zaporozhye use schools with children to cover their units (Росіяни на Запоріжжі використовують школи з дітьми для прикриття своїх підрозділів)," *Cycniльне*, December 18, 2022, <u>https://suspilne.media/341252-rosiani-na-zaporizzi-vikoristovuut-skoli-z-ditmi-dla-prikritta-svoih-pidrozdiliv/</u> (accessed December 18, 2022).

⁴² "Ukraine: Executions, Torture During Russian Occupation," Human Rights Watch news release, May 18, 2022, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/05/18/ukraine-executions-torture-during-russian-occupation</u> (accessed June 3, 2022).

⁴³ 'We Had No Choice': 'Filtration' and the Crime of Forcibly Transferring Ukrainian Civilians to Russia (New York: Human Rights Watch, September 1, 2022), <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2022/09/01/we-had-no-choice/filtration-and-crime-forcibly-transferring-ukrainian-civilians</u> (accessed December 20, 2022).

⁴⁴ Michael Schwirtz and Eric Schmitt, "Russia's top officer visited the front line to change the offensive's course, U.S. and Ukraine officials say," *New York Times*, May 1, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/05/01/world/europe/russian-general-dead-valery-gerasimov.html</u> (accessed June 9, 2022).

⁴⁵ Kateryna Tyshchenko, "In Zaporizhzhia Oblast, children study at school where the invaders live – General Staff," *Ukrainska Pravda*, September 4, 2022, <u>https://www.pravda.com.ua/eng/news/2022/09/4/7366052/</u> (accessed December 30, 2022).

⁴⁶ "In Reclaimed Towns, Ukrainians Recount a Frantic Russian Retreat," *New York Times*, September 13, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/09/13/world/europe/ukraine-russia-retreat-morale.html</u> (accessed September 14, 2022). Tom Balmforth, "Ukraine aspires to free all Russian-occupied land after days of military success," *Reuters*, September 13, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/ukraine-calls-more-western-arms-after-russia-pullback-2022-09-12/</u> (accessed September 14, 2022). Centre for Information Resilience, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR73216, <u>https://www.acleddata.com/data/</u> (data downloaded October 11, 2022).

⁴⁷ "Ukraine Humanitarian Situation Report No. 24," UNICEF, January 7, 2023, <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/unicef-ukraine-humanitarian-situation-report-no-24-24-february-31-december-2022</u> (accessed January 12, 2022).

⁴⁸ "Overview of the current state of education and science in Ukraine in terms of russian aggression (as of December 2022)," Ukraine Ministry of Education and Science, January 2023, <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/overview-current-state-education-and-science-ukraine-terms-russian-aggression-december-2022</u> (accessed January 12, 2022), p. 3.

⁴⁹ See for example: "Understanding the impact of COVID-19 on the education of persons with disabilities: challenges and opportunities of distance education: policy brief," UNESCO policy brief, 2021, <u>https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000378404</u> (accessed February 6, 2023).

⁵⁰ "Ukraine Education Needs Assessment Survey - Final report," Ministry of Education and Science Ukraine, 2022, <u>https://mon.gov.ua/storage/app/media/news/2022/07/07/Pids.zvit.Otsin.potreb.Ukr.u.sferi.osvity-EN-6.05-24.06.22.pdf</u> (accessed August 2, 2022), p. 5.

⁵¹ "Ukraine Crisis Multisector Needs Assessment," CESVI, Concern Worldwide, Medicos del Mundo, People in Need, Welthungerhilfe, December 24, 2022, <u>https://</u>reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/ukraine-crisis-multisector-needs-assessment (accessed January 12, 2022), p.23.

⁵² "Start of an uncertain school year for four million schoolchildren in Ukraine." UNICEF press release, September 1, 2022, <u>https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/</u> start-uncertain-school-year-four-million-schoolchildren-ukraine (accessed December 20, 2022), para. 3.

⁵³ "Ukraine rights probe condemns 'multiplying' impact of war on children," *UN News*, December 2, 2022, <u>https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/12/1131302</u> (accessed December 20, 2022). UN General Assembly, "Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine," A/77/533, October 18, 2022, <u>https://</u>reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/report-independent-international-commission-inquiry-ukraine-a77533advance-unedited-version-enruuk (accessed February 13, 2023), para. 107.

54 "Start of an uncertain school year for four million schoolchildren in Ukraine," UNICEF press release, September 1, 2022, https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/ start-uncertain-school-year-four-million-schoolchildren-ukraine (accessed December 28, 2022).

⁵⁵ OCHA, Ukraine Humanitarian Needs Overview 2023 (December 2022) (Ukraine: OCHA, December 2023), <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/ukraine-humanitarian-needs-overview-2023-december-2022-enuk</u> (accessed February 13, 2023), p. 60.

⁵⁶ Max Hunder and Stefaniia Bern, "Kyiv schools adapt to survive under Russian bombardment," *Reuters*, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/kyiv-schools-adapt-survive-under-russian-bombardment-2022-12-02/</u> (accessed January 10, 2023). "Ukraine: Russian Attacks on Energy Grid Threaten Civilians," Human Rights Watch news release, December 6, 2022, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/12/06/ukraine-russian-attacks-energy-grid-threaten-civilians</u> (accessed February 6, 2023). OCHA, *Ukraine Humanitarian Needs Overview 2023 (December 2022)* (Ukraine: OCHA, December 2023), <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/ukraine-humanitarian-needs-overview-2023-december-2022-enuk</u> pp. 58-59.

⁵⁷ "Ukraine Crisis Multisector Needs Assessment," CESVI, Concern Worldwide, Medicos del Mundo, People in Need, Welthungerhilfe, December 24, 2022, https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/u